On Match



The Newsletter of the Military Law Task Force of the National Lawyers Guild

Volume XIX, Number 3

Special Double Issue - May 2007

INSIDE

Anti-Base Conference Highlights Strength of Demilitarization Movement

Page I

Medical Discharges & Retirement

Page 6

MLTF Announcements

Page 15

Submissions, comments or questions should be sent to:

onwatch@nlgmltf.org

On Watch Editors

Kathy Gilberd Chris Ford Jeff Lake Harold Jordan

Production Editor

James M. Branum

Anti-Base Conference in Ecuador Highlights Strength of Demilitarization Movement

By Harold Jordan and Amy Holmes

From March 5 to 9 of 2007, more than 400 activists gathered in Ecuador for the first International Conference for the Abolition of Foreign Military Bases. Activists came from 40 countries in the Americas, Europe, Asia, and Africa. They brought many decades of grassroots experience from a wide variety of movements: women's rights, indigenous sovereignty, peace, faith-based, human rights, youth, labor, and environmental justice. The main conference, held in Quito, was followed by a Women's Caravan to the Pacific Coastal town of Manta, home of a US military base.

The conference focused on the proliferation of foreign military bases and other infrastructure used for wars of aggression, highlighting the special role of the US, NATO, and the European Union.

Ecuador: A Fitting Setting For the Conference

Ecuador was the perfect setting for such a gathering, as its new government has taken a stance against the renewal of the US military base at Manta beyond 2009. The international gathering celebrated this commitment to end the US military presence. Indeed, the involvement in the conference of key governmental officials – the Mayor of Quito, himself a retired general; the governor of the province of Manabi; and the deputy minister of defense - was an affirmation of the significance of the Manta base decision.

Ecuador is in many ways a microcosm of Latin American geography: it contains the high volcanic peaks of the Andes, the rain forest of the Amazon, the stunning coastline of the Pacific Ocean, and the undisturbed natural habitat of the Galapagos Islands, where Charles Darwin developed his theory of evolution. However, Ecuador's geography has determined its destiny in more ways than one. Located directly to the south of Colombia, Ecuador also falls within the purview of the United States Southern Command (SOUTHCOM).

NEXT

Legitimacy of U.S. Base at Manta Questioned

In 1999, the US made an agreement to lease the Eloy Alfaro Air Base in Manta for a period of ten years, but this agreement was never taken to the Ecuadorian parliament for approval. For this reason, the legitimacy of the base has been questioned by many Ecuadorian citizens from its very inception.

After 9/11, SOUTHCOM began expanding its operations as part of the war on terror to include drug interdiction in Colombia and the targeting of alleged terrorist groups. Although the agreement with Ecuador was that the Forward Operating Location (FOL) would be used only for the surveillance of drug-related activities, many have become concerned that it is also used as a base for counterinsurgency operations in Colombia. At the time, the US government promised that it would simply refurbish an old air field for daytime anti-narcotics surveillance and that no US personnel would be permanently housed at the facility. By 2004, base operations had expanded to include regular visits by US naval war and Coast Guard ships and the stationing of 475 US military personnel.

Base Operations Violate Ecuadorian Sovereignty, Security, Environment

Ecuadorians are beginning to associate a number of problems, either directly or indirectly, with the base in Manta:

- The US Coast Guard has become involved in patrolling the waters off the coast of Ecuador violating Ecuador's sovereign right to patrol its own territorial waters - although the FOL permits only the aerial detection of drug-trafficking.
- The US Coast Guard has sunk Ecuadorian fishing vessels on the grounds that they were involved in drug trafficking. In many cases, no drugs were found on the boats and no compensation was paid to the fishermen.
- Herbicidal aerial spraying harmful to both humans and the environment has increased along the Colombian-Ecuadorian border.

- The number of Colombian refugees who flee both from the Colombian paramilitaries and from the destruction of their homelands through aerial spraying has also increased.
- Incursions into Ecuadorian ground and airspace by Colombian military units in search of guerillas, resulting in the 'accidental' death of Ecuadorian citizens have led to the fear that this small Andean country is being dragged into the war on drugs, the war on terror, and Colombia's ongoing guerilla warfare.
- Human rights groups have charged that US airplanes based at Manta have been involved in activities ranging from immigration interdiction to a failed coup attempt against President Chavez of Venezuela. Moreover, the US Defense Department has been pressuring Ecuador to allow the Manta base to be used for anti-terror operations.
- The US military has hired DynCorp, a company that is heavily involved in US activities in Colombia, to run base operations. The company is also involved in US military activities in Iraq, where it provides border security advisors. In the words of Gustavo Larrea, of the Quito-based Latin American Association for Human Rights, "Here we have a company of mercenaries that has been accused of human rights abuses across the globe operating an illegal American base on Ecuadorian territory."²

Base Issue Enters the National Elections

The continued presence of the Manta base became an issue in the Presidential elections last November. National newspapers ran articles featuring the position of each Presidential candidate on the Air Base in Manta. Although some observers have pointed to the leftward turn in Latin America as contributing to the heated political atmosphere in the southern hemisphere, in fact candidates from across the political spectrum announced their intention to terminate the agreement with the United States.



Rafael Correa stood out from the rest of the candidates with his particular position on the basing issue. During his campaign he told the *New York Times*: "Of course we are willing to negotiate with the United States about extending the lease for the base in Manta. If they let us build an Ecuadorian base in Miami, if it is no problem, we'll extend their lease." Correa was elected and, as of the time of writing, he has so far stuck by his anti-base position. According to recent polls, some 65% of Ecuadorians, and 45% of Manta residents, oppose the renewal of the Manta base agreement.

Ecuadorian Defense Ministry: Base Closure a Must for National Sovereignty

At the opening session, Deputy Minister of Defense Miguel Carvajal Aguirre emphasized that there could be no "national security" for Ecuador without development and that closing the base would be a requirement for national sovereignty. He affirmed that the Ecuadorian military would play a role in addressing the development needs of the country, where 54% of the people live in poverty, including 90% of the Indian population, and where there is a substantial rate of illiteracy.

The government's decision about the Manta base has occurred in the context of broader reform efforts aimed at combating corruption in the legislature, as well as efforts to bring about economic reform. On April 15, some 82% of Ecuadorian voters approved President Correa's proposal to create a special assembly to rewrite the Constitution. Correa's election is part of a wave of new leadership in Latin America that is trying to operate more independently of US control. Political and military developments in Ecuador have the potential for influence beyond national borders.

Number of U.S. Bases Abroad Unknown – May Top 1,000

The conference provided activists with an opportunity to explore recent developments in military policy and to formulate strategies to counter such policies.

Of greatest concern was the massive presence of US military bases in foreign countries, as well as emerging strategies for US and Allied global control. Even the simplest of facts about US bases – how many installations there are and what their roles are -- is not known with

certainty. The official Pentagon count is that there were 737 US bases outside the US in 2005. Chalmers Johnson estimates that "an honest count of the actual size of our military empire would top 1,000 different bases overseas, but no one – possibly not even the Pentagon – knows the exact number for sure." ³

Conference presenters explored the negative impacts of these US military operations in several areas, among them the environment (the world's largest polluter and consumer of oil), human rights, violence against women, and the loss of sovereignty (the shielding of US personnel from domestic laws).

Another development of concern to anti-base activists is the expansion of NATO to Eastern Europe, the increased military spending within the European Union, and the stationing of European forces throughout Europe, Africa, and Southwest Asia, as reflected in the new "European Security Strategy."

Hans Lammerant of Belgium, speaking about the impact of military bases on human rights, expressed the concern that the European public wrongly sees military bases as simply a local problem. In fact, "NATO is the tool which drags European states into US military policy."

Base-Battling Campaigns Span the Globe

Perhaps the most significant aspect of the conference was the exchange among activists of organizing campaigns and strategies. Among the struggles highlighted were:

- In the Philippines, a campaign against the granting of extraterritorial privileges to the US military (granting immunity to the military, etc.);
- In Japan, campaigns against the building of a massive new base in Henoko (Okinawa), the construction of a massive US base in Iwakuni, slated to become the largest staging point in the Far East, and citizen opposition to US Marine exercises at the base of Mt. Fuji;
- In Australia, a nationwide campaign against the US-Australian military alliance and the presence of almost 40 US bases in the country;

- In South Korea, a grassroots campaign against the land seizures that have occurred as part of the expansion of the massive US military base in Pyeongtaek;
- In Germany, the citizen campaign against allowing the German military to use the former Soviet bombing range at Bombodrom for an aerial range;
- In the United States, work opposing the continued militarization of Hawaii and the related violations of Native sovereignty, and the long campaign in Vieques, Puerto Rico to end Navy and Marine bombardment and to address the resulting safety and environmental issues; and
- A very promising campaign being led by the School of the Americas Watch to convince the new wave of Latin American political leaders to stop sending military officers to the former School of the Americas, now known as the Western Hemisphere Institute for Security Cooperation.

Conferees Form International Activist Network

Conference participants decided to form an ongoing international activist network. Plans were developed to create an ongoing international network with communication mechanisms, additional regional and international gatherings, and possible coordinated actions. Participants were keenly aware of the need to structure a network that allows national movements to formulate issues in ways that speak to their own political and social conditions. For example, anti-base activists from Europe (especially Germany) felt that it would be critical for our movements to distinguish themselves from radical rightwing groups who oppose a "foreign" presence, but who support the militarism of their own government.

This year promises to be busy for anti-base organizers. On February 17, more than 100,000 people demonstrated in the Italian town of Vicenza against a proposed major expansion of the US military base (Camp Ederle). In May, European organizers held an International Conference on Demilitarization in Prague, Czech Republic. The theme of the conference was "No to the US missile defense shield/No to US and NATO Military

bases in Europe." The conference is an outgrowth of efforts to block the US from installing a missile defense shield in Poland and the Czech Republic. In June, German activists will hold a mass protest in central Germany at the upcoming G8 summit, highlighting the link between globalization and military might.

Women Caravan by Bus to Manta, Then March on the U.S. Base

On March 8, International Women's Day, an eight bus caravan left the main conference site in Quito for the coastal city of Manta. Fifteen hours later, after traveling from the high altitudes of Quito down through windy Andean mountain passes, the caravan finally arrived in Manta, having descending more than 12,000 feet.

Along the way the caravan made stops in Santo Domingo, Porto Viejo, and Montecristi, where public celebrations of International Women's Day were being held, often involving both dancing and speech-making.

The following day in Manta there was a public meeting where a representative of each country delegation spoke to the filled auditorium. Many of the people who addressed the audience had already spoken in Quito; however, the idea of the mini-conference was to bring the message of the larger conference to the people living in or near the air base. Although one might have expected the people of Manta to be more skeptical of the moving caravan spectacle and its anti-base slogans, since they might be in some way dependent on the base for economic reasons, this was not the case. On the contrary, we were greeted with enthusiasm not only by the locals, but also by the Governor of Manabi.

Since anti-base activists in many countries must fight an uphill struggle against not only the U.S. presence in their countries, but also against their own government's collusion, Ecuador is now in a unique position to build on the synergy created by the support of both the social movements and the government.

After the public meeting in Manta, the conference participants set off on a five-mile march from the city center to the air base. The march was led by Corazon Valdez Fabros, one of the fearless leaders of the antibase movement in the Philippines during the last decade of the Cold War that led to the ousting of the U.S. from



Subic Bay and Clark Air Force Base in the early 1990s. The symbolism of this historical figure leading the march, who now acts as the Secretary General of the Nuclear Free Philippines Coalition, was inspiring for everyone who hoped that the movement in Ecuador would be equally successful: "Manta si – base no!"

RESOURCES

Closing Bases, Supporting Communities

Fellowship Magazine, Winter 2007, \$6, available from the Fellowship of Reconciliation, Box 271, Nyack, NY 10960.

Base De Manta: Ojos Y Oídio Del Plan Colombia, March 2007, Colición No Bases Ecuador, Av. Patria 640 y Amazonas, Of. 1203, Quito, Ecuador, nobases@yahoo.com.

Outposts of Empire: The Case Against Foreign Military Bases

Transnational Institute, March 2007, www.tni.org.

CONTACTS

International Network for the Abolition of Foreign Military Bases

www.no-bases.net nobases@yahoo.com

Upcoming actions against the G8 summit www.g8andwar.de g8undkrieg@so36.net

AUTHORS

Harold Jordan is a long time peace activist and writer living in Philadelphia. He serves on the steering committee of the Military Law Task Force of the National Lawyers Guild.

Amy Holmes is a doctoral student in Sociology at Johns Hopkins University, where she is completing a dissertation on the American military presence in Turkey and Germany.

MILITARY LAW SEMINARS

Would you like to arrange a seminar on military law and counseling or conscientious objection in your area? The MLTF can provide speakers and resources for day-long or half-day seminars on these issues: an overview of military law, with emphasis on discharges, handling AWOL cases, and dissent; or habeas corpus petitions in conscientious objection cases. Both sessions can be geared for law students and counselors as well as attorneys. For more information, contact Marti Hiken at 415-566-3732.

Support Lt.Watda

www.thankyoult.org

I Sandra Edwards, "The US Forward Operating Location in Manta: the Ecuadorian Perspective" WOLA memo, March 30, 2007

² Michael Flynn, "What's the Deal at Manta," Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, January-February 2005.

³ Chalmers Johnson, Nemesis: The Last Days of the American Republic, Metropolitan Books, 2007, pg. 140. For example, the Pentagon's inventory does not include substantial US deployments and operations in bases in Iraq, Afghanistan, Kosovo, Israel, Kyrgyzstan, Qatar, Uzbekistan, Turkey, and many outposts in Britain.

Medical Discharges and Retirement

By Kathleen Gilberd and Luke Hiken

Attorneys and counselors are seeing increasing numbers of soldiers and sailors with physical and emotional injuries and illnesses, many resulting from the wars in Iraq and Afghanistan. The military has shown a consistent tendency to downplay or disregard all but the most obvious medical problems, so that many servicemembers do not receive treatment, and many who need medical discharge or retirement are retained in the service. In addition, many who qualify for such discharge or retirement are discharged for other reasons—for lesser psychiatric or physical problems that do not warrant benefits or, worse, for misconduct based on the symptoms of illness. Counselors and attorneys can play an essential role in helping these servicemembers receive proper treatment and medical discharge or retirement when appropriate. Advocates can also ensure that members' rights are protected in this process, and that underdiagnosis or lack of diagnosis does not result in loss of military and veterans benefits.

CRITERIA FOR DISCHARGE

Medical Discharge or Retirement Predicated Largely on Inability to Perform Duties

Department of Defense ("DoD") instructions and service regulations list conditions which may warrant medical discharge or retirement. DoD Instruction 1332.38 is the controlling regulation. It lists, in Enclosure 4, medical conditions that generally warrant referral for medical proceedings. The service regulations include Army Regulation ("AR") 40-501, chapter 3; Secretary of the Navy Instruction ("SECNAVINST") 1850.4E, Enclosure 8, which covers Navy and Marine Corps personnel; and Air Force Instruction ("AFI") 36-2902. In the past, attorneys and counselors were often taught to rely on AR 40-501 regardless of the branch of service involved, since the standards differed very little between services. However, there now are enough small differences, and the services are so reliant on their own regulations, that it is best to work with the regulation for the client's service, with reference to the DoD Instruction for additional helpful language. Familiarity with the language of specific In this Article . . .

Page 6 - Criteria for Discharge

Page 7 - Benefits of Medical Discharge or Retirement

Page 8 - Counseling Considerations

Page 9 - Documentation

Page 10 - Initiating Medical Proceedings

Page 12 - Disability Evaluation System

Page 14 - Conclusion

service regulations also increases advocates' credibility with military commands and physicians.

Most conditions listed in the regs are not automatically disqualifying. Rather, discharge or retirement depends on the conditions' severity, amenability to treatment and, in particular, interference with performance of duties. These factors are often stated in the medical standards. For example, tendon transplantation warrants referral for discharge proceedings "[i]f restoration of function is not sufficient to adequately perform the preponderance of duties required" (DoD 1332.38, Encl. 4.2.6). In general, "[a]ny condition that appears to significantly interfere with performance of duties appropriate to a servicemember's office, grade, rank or rating will be considered." (DoD 1332.38, Encl. 4.1.3)

Conditions need not be related to combat or incurred while performing regular military duties to warrant medical discharge or retirement and benefits. They are considered to have occurred "in the line of duty" if they arose (or were aggravated) after entry onto active



duty, were not the result of misconduct or willful negligence, and were not incurred during a period of unauthorized absence (UA or AWOL). Pre-existing conditions and other conditions found not to be in the line of duty result in medical discharge without benefits. Line of duty conditions considered less severe may receive no compensation or a lump-sum payment from the military, leaving the member free to seek compensation from the VA. Those considered more severe result in medical retirement with monthly disability pension payments and a choice of care and administration of benefits through the military or the VA, as well as other retirement benefits. Needless to say, these determinations may be critical for members whose illness or injuries may have long-term effects on their livelihood.

Less Serious Conditions May Result in Administrative Discharges

Not all medical problems warrant medical discharge or retirement, but many less serious conditions may result in administrative discharge. A number of these are set out in DoD 1332.38, Encl. 5. The governing regulation on enlisted separations, DoD Directive 1332.14, Encl. 3, part E3.A1.1.3.4.8, lists some "other designated physical and mental conditions" which may warrant administrative discharge, but leaves the services free to expand the list. Applicable service regulations include AR 635-200, Chapter 5, sections 5-13 and 5-17; Naval Military Personnel Manual (MILPERSMAN) sections 1910-120 and 1910-122; and AFI 36-3208, section 5.11. Criteria for discharge vary from service to service in significant ways, though all branches include psychiatric conditions called personality disorders, and most include physical problems such as airsickness or seasickness, enuresis and the like. Some services have begun to add learning disorders and even adjustment disorders to these lists.

Medical conditions which appear in the first few months of active service are often assumed to be preexisting (this co-exists with a medical presumption that members were in good health upon entry). Such early medical problems are usually referred to a medical evaluation board, but may then result in discharge for erroneous enlistment or in medical discharge without full proceedings to determine disability status.

In addition, discharge is permitted in the first few months for conditions which do not warrant medical discharge, but would have prevented enlistment under the less stringent enlistment medical standards. These are found in Department of Defense Directive 6130.3, "Physical Standards for Appointment, Enlistment and Induction," and in AR 40-501, chapter 2, which provides guidance for pre-enlistment physical examinations for all of the services. Erroneous enlistment proceedings or abbreviated medical proceedings may be used for these conditions. See, for example, AR 635-200, Section 5-11, "Separation of persons who did not meet procurement medical fitness standards."

Finally, medical problems arising during the first 180 days of active service may lead to administrative discharge for Entry Level Performance and Conduct, with simplified administrative procedures and no requirement of a medical evaluation board. The discharge is based instead on a command determination that the member is not qualified for further military service by reason of unsatisfactory performance or conduct.

BENEFITS OF MEDICAL DISCHARGE OR RETIREMENT

The Military and DVA May Rate Similar Disabilities Differently

Medical discharge and retirement can mean important medical and financial benefits for veterans. Some of these parallel VA medical benefits, although medical retirement offers a wider range of benefits and, for those who have some time in the service, higher disability compensation. For some veterans, the ability to choose between military medical care and VA medical care, and the various benefits of retirement status (family medical care, use of base commissaries and the like) may be important considerations as well.

Although the military uses its own medical standards to determine whether members should be medically discharged or retired, it relies on the Department of Veteran's Affairs ("DVA") Schedule for Rating Disabilities (38 Code of Federal Regulations, Part 4) to determine the degree of disability and accompanying compensation. The military and the DVA are not bound by each other's determinations under the rating schedule, and may rate similar disabilities differently. DoD Instruction 1332.39 discusses use of the rating schedule in military determinations.



The services' Physical Evaluation Board Liaison Officers may be very helpful in calculating financial and other benefits of medical discharge or retirement, and comparing these with VA benefits. Rod Powers' article on medical discharge and retirement, available at http://usmilitary.about.com, contains an excellent summary of disability payment on which this section is based.

Medical discharge without benefits: Pre-Existing Condition Limitation Not Applied to Members With More Than Eight Years of Active Service

The military normally provides no benefits for those found medically unfit from conditions which existed prior to their entry onto active duty and were not aggravated in the service. However, this rule is not applied to members with more than eight years of active service, who should receive severance pay or disability retirement pay as if their conditions were incurred on active duty. Again, those whose illness or injury occurred during unauthorized absences (AWOLs or UAs), or as the result of their own misconduct or willful negligence receive no compensation. These conditions are described as "not in the line of duty."

Ineligible veterans may ask the Veterans Administration to make its own determination about eligibility for VA benefits. Military medical determinations are given considerable weight by the VA, but the VA should consider its own evaluations and any additional evidence provided by veterans. In addition, the VA will sometimes provide benefits for those whose illnesses or injuries are not deemed "service connected" under VA standards.

Members Discharged With Severance Pay May Apply to VA for Disability Compensation

Members who are found medically unfit from conditions incurred in the line of duty will receive medical discharge with a lump-sum severance payment if their disability rating is determined to be less than 30%, and they have not served for 20 years. Severance pay is calculated at two months basic pay times their years of military service (not to exceed 24 months basic pay).

On discharge, these individuals can apply to the VA for medical care and disability compensation. Again, the VA relies heavily on military medical findings but makes its own determination. The amount of money received in severance pay is deducted from compensation

from the VA.

Disability Rating of 30% or More Results in Retirement

Soldiers and sailors with conditions incurred in the line of duty who receive military disability ratings of 30% or more are retired from the service. Depending on the stability of their condition, they may be placed on the Permanent Disability Retirement List (PDL) or the Temporary Disability Retirement List (TDRL). Medical retirees in the latter category are reevaluated at 18-month intervals for five years. If their conditions do not change within that period, they are then transferred to the PDL. If any of the reevaluations show significant improvement, they may be discharged or (rarely) returned to military service; if reevaluations show stability, they may be moved to the PDL at that time.

Calculations of disability retirement pay are based on "retired base pay." For those who entered military service after September 8, 1980, retired base pay is the average of the highest 36 months of basic pay during their service. For those who entered before that date, retired base pay is the highest basic pay they received while in the service. Disability payment is then determined from the higher of two computations: the disability rating times the retired pay base, or 2.5 times years of service times the retired pay base. TDRL members will not receive less than 50% of retired base pay. (Separate calculations are used for reservists.)

COUNSELING CONSIDERATIONS

Exploring Medical Discharge or Retirement Worthwhile in Any Initial Discharge Discussion

Many medical discharge cases begin when clients first come to counselors or attorneys with questions about medical discharges or discharges in general. In initial counseling for those seeking any discharge, it is wise to explore the possibility of medical discharge or retirement. All too often soldiers live with medical conditions that qualify for discharge because they have given up trying to get help or believe that pointing out medical problems would be considered admission of weakness and subject them to ridicule. Psychiatric problems, in particular, are often left unmentioned. Counselors and attorneys can ask clients to read through the list of



medical conditions warranting discharge or ask them generally about all of their medical problems and compare those to the medical standards.

Nothing in the regulations prevents servicemembers from pursuing medical discharge and other discharges at the same time. Medical discharges and, for example, hardship or homosexual conduct (statements) discharges may easily be raised simultaneously. Many counselors and attorneys make an exception for conscientious objection discharge, where regulations urge commands to look for ulterior motives or other reasons the CO applicant might seek discharge. Some also warn clients about combining discharges when the members' honesty about symptoms may be critical to diagnosis and the other discharge rests on the members' subjective statements and honesty as well.

Medical Processing Prioritized Over Most Administrative Discharges

Medical separation takes priority over most administrative discharges. Hardship or homosexual statements cases should be halted if medical problems are referred to disability proceedings. Soldiers diagnosed with personality disorders warranting administrative discharge and with severe depression or PTSD warranting medical retirement should be medically processed. Unfortunately, there are many recent cases in which medical evaluations have been abandoned in favor of personality disorder discharges, with physicians and commands ignoring the requirements of the regulations.

However, medical separation does not take priority over discharges which warrant other than honorable characterization or over disciplinary action and punitive discharge. Before deciding on a medical discharge, counselors or attorneys should inquire about pending involuntary discharges, investigations or disciplinary actions. Discharges in which an other than honorable discharge may be authorized (even if not recommended in the individual case) take precedence over medical proceedings (DoD 1332.38, Encl. 3.2.4.3). Similarly, pending approved unsuspended punitive discharges or dismissals preempt medical proceedings. (DoD 1332.38, Encl. 3.2.4.2) Medical discharge processing is normally suspended pending such administrative discharge proceedings or disciplinary proceedings, then dropped altogether if the other proceedings result in discharge. Some service medical regulations allow for medical discharge or retirement, notwithstanding pending other-than-honorable discharge proceedings, if military headquarters determines that it appropriate. And, of course, medical problems may be raised in mitigation in discharge or court-martial proceedings to avoid other than honorable or punitive discharges. Such mitigation may result in retention in the service, leaving the way open for later medical discharge, or may result in a general or honorable discharge permitting VA medical care and benefits.

Many servicemembers who had medical problems or received medical treatment prior to enlistment and were encouraged by their recruiters to lie about the conditions. In other cases, the recruits themselves may have denied health problems to ensure enlistment. Preservice problems may come up in discussion with military doctors or may provide important documentation for members whose medical problems are otherwise difficult to prove. Members alleged to have concealed medical information may face administrative discharge for fraudulent enlistment or erroneous enlistment. Under current discharge regs, these discharges must be honorable, general under honorable conditions, or entry level (uncharacterized); they cannot be characterized as other than honorable. Occasionally servicemembers are threatened prosecution for fraudulent enlistment; neither author of this article has ever seen such a prosecution, but the mere threat can be intimidating. These issues should be discussed with clients, so that they are not caught unaware by threats and can make an educated decision about the small possibility of discharge documents showing discharge for fraudulent enlistment.

DOCUMENTATION

Report From Civilian Doctor May Persuade Military Physicians

Servicemembers may consult attorneys or counselors after diagnoses of their problems by military or civilian doctors. More often, medical problems have not been diagnosed, or members feel they have been misdiagnosed by military doctors. In these cases, it is extremely helpful to begin by sending clients to civilian physicians - specialists if possible. While the military is not bound by civilian medical reports, they can be persuasive. Submission of civilian reports giving specific diagnoses and descriptions of severity can help clients gain access to military doctors and can help those doctors in coming to correct conclusions.



If the clients already have diagnoses and are confident of their accuracy, existing records may suffice, though even here civilian reports may lend additional emphasis. In either case, it is useful to obtain copies of all military medical records, and any relevant civilian medical records, at the beginning of a case. It is worth noting that clients are not always aware of helpful or harmful entries in their military medical records, including diagnoses other than those mentioned to patients. Soldiers who have heard "you're depressed" from their doctors may find that they have been diagnosed with adjustment disorders and/or personality disorders rather than depression.

The diagnoses can be compared with the conditions in the service regulation. In many cases the specific condition will be listed; if not, a civilian health care expert can look for the presence of similar conditions with similar effects, severity and prognosis. The DVA rating schedule can be used to determine symptoms or standards used to measure severity.

INITIATING MEDICAL PROCEEDINGS

Outside Assistance at the Outset Often Is Advantageous

In some cases, the existence of a condition by itself is enough to lead commands to refer members to sick call and cause military doctors to initiate medical discharge proceedings of their own accord. Here it may be sufficient for clients to present themselves for evaluation. In many cases, however, commands or other medical personnel (usually medics or corpsmen) make it difficult to see military physicians. And military doctors may fail to recognize problems, may delay in making diagnoses, or may make efforts at treatment before deciding whether conditions require discharge. In these cases, outside assistance may be important at the outset, and service differences are significant.

In the army, unlike the other services, disability proceedings often begin with a referral by the commanding officer, specifically asking that a medical evaluation board be conducted. The other services generally rely on physicians to take this first step, and may be less concerned about referrals by commands. In all services, heads of medical treatment facilities may request medical evaluation boards ("MEBs"), as may the service's medical

headquarters. Thus, if doctors fail to act on their own, counsel in Army cases may wish to address a letter to the command, providing medical documentation of the condition and requesting medical discharge. In other services, this request is better addressed to the treating doctor, the head of the treating facility, or headquarters.

The role of Army commands in medical processing is also made confusing by the Army's heavy reliance on its separate medical "profiling" system. Here doctors are asked to evaluate members' availability for full duty, deployment, etc., and commanders have sole jurisdiction to decide how or whether to act on the profile presented by doctors. But while Army commanders may decide not to act on a "P4" profile for PTSD, which should normally preclude deployment, the question of medical discharge for PTSD remains in the hands of the medical structure. Unfortunately, many commands, soldiers and even Army doctors tend to assume that commands have greater authority than the regulations allow, and civilian advocates may need to remind both commands and doctors of the requirements of the regs.

Soldiers Frequently Lack Access to Counsel Until Late in the Process, If at All

Members with medical problems have little or no access to legal help through the military at the outset of their cases. Military counsel is not normally available to soldiers who are having problems gaining access to doctors, feel they have been badly treated in the medical system, or believe that medical evaluation boards should have been prepared long ago. Frequently the first opportunity to learn about rights and options in medical proceedings comes after medical evaluation board reports have been prepared and presented to members for signature and possible rebuttal. At that point, non-attorney benefits counselors, called physical evaluation board liaison officers, meet with servicemembers to explain the discharge/retirement process and the members' rights. Military attorneys are not made available unless and until formal hearings before physical evaluation boards are scheduled. While those attorneys may also assist the members after the hearing in further written challenges or appeals, such assistance is not consistent.

For this reason, military counselors or attorneys can play an essential role in the early stages of cases. Members are generally not familiar with the medical standards governing discharge, and may be misled by over-



worked corpsmen, medics or doctors, as well as unsympathetic commands. Few have any idea of the criteria which might make the difference between a medical discharge without disability benefits for a pre-existing condition or medical retirement with disability benefits. Full discussion of grounds for discharge and disability evaluation procedures can provide critical assistance.

As noted above, many soldiers and sailors find it difficult to gain access to military doctors, who are frequently overworked and sometimes more sympathetic to command needs than their patients' medical problems. In many areas, non-physicians serve as gatekeepers; they and medical officers serving in the field may be the most likely to under-diagnose medical and psychiatric problems that should warrant referral to a specialist or even emergency treatment. Advocates can help members move through this sometimes unfriendly system by bringing pressure on commands, medical treatment facilities or medical headquarters, or by enlisting the assistance of civilian physicians to document problems and urge evaluation and treatment. The right to medical evaluation and care is not discussed much in military regulations, though it is assumed to be a basic right. Some help can be found in DoD 6000.14, enacted in keeping with the civilian concept of patients' bill of rights. While aimed at military treatment facilities rather than commands, it discusses the general right to treatment, as well as the right of beneficiaries to "a fair and efficient process for resolving differences with their healthcare providers...including a rigorous system of internal review and an independent system of external review." (DoD 6000.14, Section 4.7)

With problems that are difficult to measure, including some psychiatric conditions and physical conditions which manifest in such elusive symptoms as back pain or headaches, civilian documentation and pressure from advocates may be important in ensuring that problems are taken seriously. Here, reports from civilian doctors may be particularly helpful, making it difficult for commands and military doctors to ignore the condition, and providing documentation for complaints if they do so.

Part of this process involves helping soldiers or sailors to be effective patients. Many servicemembers downplay medical problems to avoid ridicule or harassment. They should receive an explanation of the value of full reporting of problems and of repeated visits to sick

call or their individual doctor whenever symptoms arise. Most counselors and attorneys encourage their clients not to present as members wanting their rights or members wanting discharge, but rather as patients wanting help with problems. Doctors are often happier if they are the first to conclude that medical discharge is warranted.

Military Medical Records Are Not Confidential and Are Often Withheld

Members also need to be warned that military medical records are not confidential, and that information they provide to military doctors or mental health professionals can and will be repeated to their commands. Information about illegal drug use or about sexual conduct which violates military policy, for example, may lead to involuntary administrative discharge or disciplinary action, in some case resulting in loss of medical benefits.

If access to records is denied, sometimes informal appeal to the commanding officer by members or their advocates will make access easier. Formal letters from counsel requesting medical evaluation sometimes provide the necessary impetus. In other cases, formal complaints under UCMJ Article 138 are necessary. If denied at the initial levels, these complaints can be pursued up to the level of the secretary of the service involved. Parallel letters and complaints can be made to the commander of the military treatment facility involved and to the surgeon general of the service.

The Standard for Exhaustion of In-Service Administrative Remedies

The regulations offer little guidance on time frames for medical evaluation and treatment, or from diagnosis to initiation of medical evaluation board proceedings. When cases stall, counselors or attorneys may need to recommend a reasonable time and demand that the service justify any delay beyond that point. The issue of how long the service can take before responding to certain requests should be judged under a reasonableness standard.

Where members have given the military the opportunity to grant the relief requested or to rectify any unwarranted denial of a request for relief, and have submitted such appeals to the secretary of the service, administrative remedies have been exhausted for purposes of federal court intervention. The military **NEXT**



should not be able to avoid the consequences of unreasonable delays by transferring members to a war zone and away from the assistance of their attorneys.

When in-service remedies have been exhausted, attorneys may go into federal district court to challenge any denial deemed arbitrary and capricious or without basis in fact. Gls may prevail on a writ of habeas corpus or writ of mandamus in such a forum if they have provided a *prima facie* case warranting medical discharge or retirement, and the military has failed to disprove the existence of the medical condition identified in the *prima facie* case.

DISABILITY EVALUATION SYSTEM

The disability evaluation system and the process for medical discharge and retirement are governed by statute. (10 USC 1201-1221) Procedures and standards are discussed in DoD Instruction 1332.38 and DoD Directive 1332.18, as well as SECNAVINST 1850.4E (the Navy Manual of the Medical Department, or MEDMAN, is also helpful), AR 635-40, and AFI 36-3212. There are variations between services, so that it is important to work with individual service regulations as well as the DoD Instruction. In addition, there is a significant body of case law on the disability system and the rights of those considered for medical discharge or retirement; unfortunately, almost all of the cases, like the regulations, deal with individuals who have already entered the system through a medical evaluation board.

Medical Evaluation Board Reports Are Subject to Detailed Regulations But Offer Members No Opportunity to Present Evidence

Cases begin formally when a treating physician, usually a specialist, and two other medical personnel prepare a MEB report (sometimes called a "medical board" in the Navy and Marine Corps). MEBs do not formally convene, and they offer members no formal opportunity to testify or present evidence. Rather, their reports are based on the observations and opinions of the board member(s) seeing the patient, and on the medical record. The regulations set detailed requirements for MEB reports, including types of testing required for some specific medical conditions. The reports include diagnoses, origin and history of the conditions and descriptions of treatment. The reports state whether the conditions are

cause for referral into the disability evaluation system, but should not offer opinions on whether or not members are medically fit or unfit for duty. These boards do not make recommendations for discharge or retirement, or suggest any percentage of disability.

Under current regulations, medical boards must be accompanied by non-medical assessments prepared by the members' command, discussing the effects of conditions on performance of duties. This is the only formal role commands have once the disability proceedings have been initiated. These assessments are quite significant, however, since the impact of conditions on members' ability to perform duties is an important factor in determining unfitness and disability percentage. This makes it essential that soldiers and sailors communicate symptoms and their impact to the command while seeking medical attention.

Line of duty investigations may also be required in cases of accident or where there is any concern that conditions may have resulted from members' misconduct or willful negligence. (DoD 1332.38, Encl. 3.4.4) These are not prepared by commands, but by appointed investigating officers, frequently military attorneys. Command members may be interviewed as part of the investigation, and command attitudes may thus affect a basic determinant of eligibility for benefits.

Members May Submit Rebuttal, But Time Period Is Limited

Members must be given a copy of the medical board report and may submit a rebuttal if they disagree with it as a whole or in part. It is at this point that most members first speak with physical evaluation board liaison officers and are given a general idea of the proceedings and their rights. In some cases, these personnel will pressure members to sign the board and waive the right to rebuttal on the spot. However, it is always wisest to have attorneys or counselors review reports and discuss them with clients before deciding on the value of a rebuttal; even small errors regarding symptoms, severity, origin or effect on duties may affect the outcome. If rebuttal is appropriate, it offers an opportunity to provide additional documentation of the medical condition discussed in the report, or other medical conditions omitted from the report. There is only limited time to submit rebuttals, unless extensions of time are granted, so that it is important to review medical records in advance and consider



documentation concerning any adverse or incorrect information in the records before the MEB report is completed.

Informal Physical Evaluation Board Makes Findings on Fitness for Discharge or Retirement

The medical board report, any rebuttal, underlying medical records, the non-medical assessment and the line of duty investigation report, if any, are then forwarded to the service's Central Physical Evaluation Board ("CPEB") for non-hearing consideration by the informal Physical Evaluation Board ("IPEB"). The PEB will sometimes return reports to the medical treatment facility if medical evaluation was too remote in time, appropriate testing was not conducted, or documents such as the non-medical assessment were not included. In addition, the medical evaluation board will sometimes submit an addendum if significant changes occurred since the initial medical board report was prepared.

IPEBs make findings and recommendations as to whether conditions result in medical unfitness, whether discharge or retirement is warranted, and whether conditions existed prior to entry or were the result of misconduct. If applicable, they also recommend specific disability ratings, using the DVA rating schedule. Their findings and recommendations are terse, often presented without real explanation or rationale.

IPEB reports are then returned to the medical treatment facility and provided to the servicemembers, along with further information about their rights from the PEB liaison officers. Findings and recommendations are considered final if members accept them at this point.

Formal Physical Evaluation Boards Provide Only Opportunity for a Hearing

Members who disagree with a recommendation for discharge or retirement, or with the disability rating, may make a written request for reconsideration to the PEB. (DoD 1332.38, Encl. 3.3.3.4) If these requests are unsuccessful, they have the further right to a hearing before a formal physical evaluation board ("FPEB"). (DoD 1332.38, Encl. 3.1.3.3.1.1)

Unfortunately, those found medically fit by IPEBs have no right to a FPEB (Encl. 3.1.3.3.1.2) or the remainder of the PEB process, though nothing prevents them

from rebutting the IPEB or making a request for a FPEB. For these individuals, further medical evaluation and a new attempt at a medical evaluation board are often necessary, unless their cases show obvious abuse of discretion or lack any basis in fact, in which case resort to federal habeas corpus would be appropriate.

FPEBs provide the first and only opportunity for a hearing in the disability process. Traditionally held at major military hospitals, the Navy now holds its FPEBs in Washington, D.C. Members may be represented by attorney or non-attorney counsel, testify and present witnesses and documentary evidence. Hearings are informal, but board members may be vigorous in questioning members. FPEBs are required to provide some justification of their decisions.

Military attorneys are appointed to represent members prior to FPEB hearings. Some members choose to be represented by counselors from veterans service organizations such as the Disabled American Veterans. Civilian attorneys and counselors may provide representation.

Military Counsel Frequently Lack Time to Prepare for Hearings

In the Navy, at least, it is common for military attorneys to meet with their clients for the first time on the day before the hearings, severely limiting opportunity to prepare. Military counsel often have a good understanding of the decision-making patterns, biases and attitudes of board members. Perhaps as a result, some tend to think that particular ratings for particular conditions are a forgone conclusion. Few have extensive experience in developing and presenting detailed medical and lay evidence before these boards, and the lack of time for advance preparation further limits this work.

Civilian advocates can play a key role prior to hearings by preparing members to testify, preparing any witnesses and developing additional evidence of the extent or severity of medical conditions, their impact on performance of duties, etc. Testimony or statements from lay witnesses, including fellow servicemembers, friends and family members may be useful in arguing for increased disability ratings. Civilian medical evaluations can be used to challenge problems in MEB reports or IPEB findings. Formal hearings offer important opportunities to provide evidence concerning pre-existence of



medical conditions, service aggravation, and line of duty determinations. Well-prepared testimony from clients can have an important impact on the boards, as can the opportunity for board members to observe soldiers' or sailors' appearance or symptoms.

Attorneys or counselors can also provide important representation at the hearings. Although formal rules of evidence do not apply, advocates can challenge inappropriate or harassing questions and note for the record improper considerations, failure to obtain necessary medical evidence, and the like. If necessary, they can remind board members of specific standards and presumptions applicable to individual cases, and can assist clients in summarizing the real impact of illnesses or injuries on their lives.

Nothing prevents IPEBs on reconsideration, or FPEBs, from making findings less favorable to members than the prior findings and recommendations, so that members take some risks in pursuing their cases, and are well advised to have legal assistance. Navy PEB liaison officers have told one of this article's writers that the IPEB does not reduce findings on reconsideration. This may be common practice, but unfortunately is not stated in the regulations. FPEBs can and do reduce disability percentages or make other reduced findings and recommendations.

Further Appeal Taken to Board for Correction of Military/Naval Records

Further written appeal through the disability evaluation system is available in all of the services, though the form varies considerably. While there are no further hearing rights, the member may still make written appeals to reviewers and, ultimately, the secretary of the service.

Members who do not feel their cases have been handled appropriately also have the option of petitioning the Board for Correction of Military/Naval Records ("BCMR"). Since this is a lengthy procedure, it does not provide much help for those whose immediate goal is discharge. But for those discharged without proper benefits, the BCMRs offer an important remedy. These boards can change the final determinations in medical disability cases, place medically discharged personnel on medical retirement, increase disability ratings, or change administrative or end-of-term-of-service discharges to

medical retirement. Application to the BCMRs must be made within three years of the error or injustice at issue, defined as the date of discharge. However, late applications are frequently accepted if the Board finds it in the interests of justice to do so. The BCMRs will review the propriety of the disability evaluation proceedings as well as factual matters. Failure to afford members their full rights in the disability proceedings will not warrant correction of the record unless the BCMRs also find the change to be medically warranted.

CONCLUSION

The very conditions for which people seek discharge may affect their ability to achieve it. Accordingly, these proceedings, and medical discharges generally, are important areas for counseling and representation. Clients who have the assistance of advocates or simply have full explanations of the medical standards and their rights are likely to fare much better than others in the disability evaluation system. This is particularly true where the debilitating effects of combat may impair clients' ability to navigate the system when their symptoms are acute and the disability process itself causes additional stress. As the current wars progress and increasing numbers of soldiers attempt to cope with illness and injury, those who face doctors and disability proceedings alone often find their conditions undiagnosed or underdiagnosed and their rights neglected.

The Task Force encourages counselors and attorneys to educate themselves in this area and to include military disability cases in their work. The Central Committee for Conscientious Objector's (CCCO's) excellent counseling manual, Helping Out, provides a good overview of medical discharges, though there have been some changes (particularly for the Air Force) since its publication. For cases involving psychiatric issues, we encourage readers to become familiar with the MLTF memo, "Military Psychiatric Policies," available at www.nlgmltf.org. We hope to develop other training materials in the coming months.

AUTHORS

Luke Hiken is an attorney and member of the MLTF steering committee, practicing in San Francisco.

Kathy Gilberd is a legal worker in San Diego, also a member of the MLTF steering committee.



MLTF ANNOUNCEMENTS

RECOMMENDED READING

Books that should be on everyone's summer reading list:

Chalmers Johnson describes his recent books, including **Blowback**, **The Sorrows of Empire** and, most recently, **Nemesis**, as an "inadvertent trilogy." Together they offer a powerful critique of America's effort at global dominance, placing the war in Iraq in the context of US militarism and empire. Jeremy Scahill provides a detailed look at one piece of this policy in **Blackwater: the Rise of the World's Most Powerful Mercenary Army**, exploring a frightening example of the outsourcing of the military.

SAVE THE DATE

The Guild will hold its next national convention – its 70th anniversary – in Washington, DC, from Oct. 31 to Nov. 4. The MLTF plans several programs during the convention, including its annual business and planning meeting, workshops, and a joint major panel with the Guild's Anti-Sexism Committee on militarism and sexism. Other panels and workshops are planned on Guantanamo, the legality of the war in Iraq, and other issues of interest to our members. Plan a trip to DC.

CHANGES TO COURTS-MARTIAL MANUAL

On April 18, the President signed an Executive Order amending the **Manual for Courts-Martial** and incorporating legislative changes. The text can be found at http://www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2007/04/20070418-2.html. Changes include new provisions in the Rules for Courts-Martial on remote audiovisual testimony, text and explanation of Article 119a on death or injury of an unborn child, and a new Article 120a covering the offense of stalking, among others. The amendments become effective 30 days from the signing of the order.

Join the MLTF!

\$25/ year and include a subscription to **On Watch**. Use this form or join online.

	\$25	MLTF	membe	rship
--	------	-------------	-------	-------

\$15 On	Watch	subscription	only
----------------	-------	--------------	------

CHECK IT OUT!

MLTF, 318 Ortega St., San Francisco, CA 94122

The MLTF website has a new page of resources for military servicemembers and their families. Be sure to share this website with those who could use it.

Find it online at:

www.NLGMLTF.org

About the Military Law Task Force

The National Lawyers Guild's Military Law Task Force includes attorneys, legal workers, law students and "barracks lawyers" interested in draft, military and veterans issues. The Task Force publishes *On Watch* as well as a range of legal memoranda and other educational material; maintains a listserve for discussion among its members and a website for members, others in the legal community and the public; sponsors seminars and workshops on military law; and provides support for members on individual cases and projects..

The MLTF defends the rights of servicemembers in the United States and overseas. It supports dissent, anti-war efforts and resistance within the military, offering legal and political assistance to those who challenge oppressive military policies. Like its parent organization, the NLG, it is committed to the precept that human rights are more valuable than property rights. The Task Force encourages comments, criticism, assistance, subscriptions and membership from Guild members and others interested in military, draft or veterans law. To join, or for more information, please contact the Task Force at:

MLTF, 318 Ortega Street, San Francisco, CA 94122 (415) 566-3732, (619) 233-1701 mlhiken@mltf.info, kathleengilberd@aol.com

